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SAD NEWS OF A WRITING COLLEAGUE

[image: image1.jpg]


We are very sorry to learn of the death this week of local writer Laura Solomon.

Laura kept writing novels and plays for quite a number of years after being affected by a brain tumour which was discovered while she was working at a high-end IT job in London. She was a keen participant at Top of the South Writing Retreats, attended Writers at Lunchtime meetings when her health allowed, and was a truly dedicated writer. In her review of Laura’s short story collection Alternative Medicine, Jessica Le Bas wrote: ‘The hallmark of Solomon ... was to pull no punches and aim for the jugular when it came to working up the surreal, and the macabre.’
Her life in recent years was not easy, and she died at the age of only 44. Read more about Laura and her achievements here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/laura-solomon.html
PUBLIC LENDING RIGHT – REGISTER NOW

The Public Lending Right for New Zealand Authors scheme was established in 2008 to provide for New Zealand authors, illustrators, and editors to receive payments in recognition of the fact that their books are available for use in New Zealand libraries. 

To be included in the Public Lending Right for New Zealand Authors scheme you must register each year. If you have registered previously, you need to re-register, whether or not you have any new books. If you do have new books, you should let them know. Self-published titles are eligible. The last day to register is 1 March.
To find out more and to register, go to: https://natlib.govt.nz/publishers-and-authors/public-lending-right-for-new-zealand-authors
LOCAL SERVICES FOR WRITERS

The branch website has a section Local Services for Writers, where those who offer a service can advertise. Listing is free to NZSA members, while for others it is a very modest $20 per calendar year. Services currently offered include accommodation, book design, editing & proofreading, e-publishing, illustration, MS assessment, self-publishing, and promotion & publicity. 

There is also a list of Beta Readers, people who are willing to look over written work to advise on elements such as grammar and spelling, as well as making suggestions to improve the story, its characters and its setting. This step usually comes before editing and proofreading, and can be particularly useful for self-publishing writers. This listing is free to all.
Check out the full list here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/local-services-for-writers.html. We would love to see more people advertising their services, so that the website can be a truly useful resource. If you have something to offer, or know someone who does, do let me know at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS REPORT

Marlborough Writers met earlier this week. Convenor Annette Rattray sends this report:

At our first meeting of the year we welcomed two newcomers, making eleven in all, with two apologies. Interesting views were presented on the name ‘Winston’ (human, animal and place)! It was decided that the monthly meeting will continue to be at noon on the third Tuesday of the month at Fairweathers.

Several writers expressed interest in promoting and selling their books via a book stall when large cruise ships are in Picton Harbour – likely dates are March 5 or 12. This could also promote our two Marlborough anthologies, Short and Sharp I and II. Our local projects ‘Recipes for Writers’ and ‘In an Ideal World’ are still open for contributions.

The 200- word topic for our next meeting on 19 March is ‘Unusual Plots’.

PICTON POETS NEXT MEETING
The Picton Poets meet on the fourth Wednesday of the month, 10.30 am – 12.30 pm at Picton Library. They share their own original poems in a friendly, constructive atmosphere. New members and visitors are welcome.

The next meeting will be on Wednesday 27 February. Bring along a poem you have written over the holiday break. For more information contact Mary Howan on 03-573 5973 or nadamary@xtra.co.nz
CREATIVE WRITING COURSES WITH MICHELANNE FORSTER

Join author and playwright Michelanne Forster at Volume bookshop in Nelson for a series of short creative writing courses in small, supportive classes. Michelanne offers informative tutorials and writing exercises that unlock creativity and give you practical skills in all genres. There are a few places left for the first course:
FINDING YOUR WRITER’S VOICE: an introduction to creative writing

Gain confidence and writing skills as you play with ‘writer’s voice’, genre, style, point of view and narrative structure. Try out new ideas in a supportive small group and have fun unleashing your inner writer.

Thursdays, 6.45 – 9 pm, 28 February- 14 March (3 sessions). $150. Enrol here:

https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/tickets-finding-your-writer-s-voice-an-introduction-to-creative-writing-with-michelanne-forster?barcode=MR20191
Later courses are:
WRITING YOUR MEMOIR 5 – 26 June
WORD DOCTOR 5 & 26 September
Enrolments can be made at www.volume.nz or at the shop at 15 Church Street, Nelson, phone 03 9700073 or 021 1970002.

AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON

Dr Kathryn Mannix will be talking about her book With the End in Mind: Dying, Death, and Wisdom in an Age of Denial on Thursday 28 February, 7 pm at the Electorate Offices of Hon Nick Smith, 544 Waimea Road, Nelson.

Kathryn Mannix has studied and practiced palliative care for thirty years. In With the End in Mind, she shares beautifully crafted stories from a lifetime of caring for the dying, and makes a compelling case for the therapeutic power of approaching death not with trepidation, but with openness, clarity, and understanding. Weaving the details of her own experiences as a caregiver through stories of her patients, their families, and their distinctive lives, Dr Mannix reacquaints us with the universal, but deeply personal, process of dying. 

With insightful meditations on life, death, and the space between them, With the End in Mind describes the possibility of meeting death gently, with forethought and preparation, and shows the unexpected beauty, dignity, and profound humanity of life coming to an end.

This talk is held in association with Nelson Tasman Hospice and Page & Blackmore Booksellers, who will have copies of the book available for purchase. 

TAKAKA LIBRARY: LIKE TO WRITE?

Want to write but not sure where to start? Award-winning author Diana Covington-Carter is giving a free presentation at Takaka Library on Friday 1 March, 1 – 2.30 pm, and everyone is welcome.

Diane has helped scores of writers find their unique writing voice. Bring a journal or some paper, a pen, and a sense of adventure and discovery to this lively and interesting meeting. 

After a short presentation, participants will be able to experience just how easy it is to write from a fun and easy exercise, followed by the opportunity for questions and answers at the end. For more information about Diana Covington-Carter visit her website: www.dcovingtoncarter.com
GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Friday of each month from 1.30 - 3 pm at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to talk writing in all its forms, to encourage and inspire each other, to share our challenges and victories, and to connect over a cuppa. 
The next meeting will be on Friday 1 March. Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com 

WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meetings will be on Sunday 3 & 17 March. For more details contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton meet on the first Monday of the month, 1.30 – 3.30 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. 

The next meeting will be on Monday 4 March at 1.30 pm. The writing exercise is 200-400 words on the topic ‘Eavesdropping’.
For more information contact Irene & Peter Thomas at 03-973 0638 or pandi.goodhope@gmail.com
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 6 March, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Pania Walton, Tasman District Libraries’ Marketing and events Coordinator.
Pania’s talk is titled: ‘Story of a Library Writing Group’. She will be talking about the seed which led to the growth of the Richmond Writing Group, and how the group accepted the opportunity to support the participation of community members from diverse backgrounds, in particular those with brain injuries or physical disabilities. This is the first writing group Pania has been involved with, but she has a long history of working in the arts and creating opportunities for people to access these.
The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Pania’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Cat on 021 033 5049.

PLAY READING IN NELSON

As a cooperative arrangement with Duck Bunny Theatre and Ghost Light Theatre, this monthly play reading series is a chance for local playwrights to get their work a public reading. This is an important part of the playwright’s journey from idea to stage. The free event is a chance for the community to support the writer and hear an in-progress work. Feedback and a discussion afterwards give the writer insights into their work.

The readings take place on the first Thursday of the month at 7.30 pm. At the next meeting on Thursday 7 March the play to be read is Ménage à Deux by Bob Irvine. Many in the Top of the South area will remember Bob, who was involved with the branch for several years and Chair in 2010. He continues to write a regular humorous column for the Nelson Mail. The venue for the play reading is the Ghost Light Theatre, 146 Bridge Street, Nelson. It is an upstairs venue; for accessibility contact theatre@ghostlight.nz. For more information, see www.ghostlight.nz
2019 PAGE & BLACKMORE SHORT STORY COMPETITION

in association with TOP OF THE SOUTH BRANCH, NZSA 

This prestigious national short story competition is now jointly sponsored by Nelson’s Page & Blackmore Booksellers and the Top of the South Branch of New Zealand Society of Authors (NZSA), with prizes awarded half as book vouchers and half as cash. The competition closes on 1st April. 

Writers may submit multiple entries to the competition, provided an entry fee of $20 is paid for each story. All stories will be given feedback, with the judge providing a written assessment of the ten short-listed stories. The top three entries receive prizes to the following value: First, $500; Second, $300; Third, $200. All short-listed writers receive certificates recognising their achievement. The word limit is 1500 words. Submissions may be made either by email or by post.

The judge this year is Alan Carter, an award-winning crime author whose Cato Kwong series – Prime Cut, Getting Warmer, Bad Seed and Heaven Sent – has been published in the UK, France, Germany and Spain. Prime Cut won the Ned Kelly Award for Best First Fiction in 2011. His first novel set in New Zealand, Marlborough Man, won the 2018 Ngaio Marsh Award for Best Crime Novel and was shortlisted for the Ned Kelly Award for Best Crime Novel 2018. Alan is published by Fremantle Press.

The results of the competition will be announced at the 2019 Top of the South branch AGM, which will take place on Saturday 11 May, 2pm, at the Hearing House, Trafalgar Square, Nelson. The ten short-listed stories will be included in an anthology to be published in late 2019. All contributors receive a free copy of the book.

The full conditions of entry and an entry form for the 2019 Short Story Competition can be downloaded from http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page-blackmore-short-story-competition.html. Please share this information with anyone you know who may be interested.
READ WINNING COMPETITION STORIES IN HORIZONS 3 
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If you are planning to enter the 2019 short story competition, you may be interested in reading some of the stories that were placed in previous years. Horizons 3 contains the winning and short-listed short stories from the 2016 and 2017 Page & Blackmore competitions, plus the poems that were displayed in the windows of Nelson Provincial Museum and Page & Blackmore.  

Horizons 3 costs $20 plus $3.60 p&p. To order, go to 

http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for February is Walking on the Beach with the Ghost of My Mother by Kristina Jensen.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 appear in Horizons 3, which is available for purchase here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
